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CHAIR COUCH:
(gavel).
Will the Planning Committee meeting of June 2, 2016 please
come to order. It’s about 9:03. My name is Don Couch, I’m the Chair of the
Committee, and with us today is Vice-Chair Robert Carroll.
.

.

.

.

.

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Good morning. Councilmember Elle Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha. Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Good morning, and Councilmember Mike Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Good morning. Excused... she just stepped out, I think she’s coming right
back in. Excused is Don Guzman for the whole meeting and coming in a little bit later
will be Council Chair Mike White, and with us is Councilmember Gladys Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: The minute I turn I...
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah I know, sorry.
Okay Members, before we get any further can
everybody turn their phones onto silent mode, Ill make sure mine is, it is. So we don’t
have phones ringing in the middle of the meeting.
With us today from the
Administration we have the Planning Department. We have Deputy Director, Michelle
Mclean.
MS. McLEAN: Good morning, Chair, Committee Members.
CHAIR COUCH: Good morning, and Planner Gina Flammer.
MS. FLAMMER: Good morning.
CHAIR COUCH: Good morning. We have Deputy Corporation Counsel, Michael Hopper.
MR. HOPPER: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Good morning. Go Penguins.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
(inaudible)...

Look like everybody don’t know who the Penguins were

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I do.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That’s good.
CHAIR COUCH: And Staff we have Legislative Attorney, Greg Garneau.
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MR. GARNEAU: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Good morning. Committee Secretary Pauline Martins.
some stuff. And at the Hana District Office we have Dawn Lono.

She’s passing out

MS. LONO: Good morning, Chair. This is Dawn Lono at the Hana Office.
CHAIR COUCH: Good morning. And at the Lanai District Office we have Denise Fernandez.
MS. FERNANDEZ: Good morning, Chair. This is Denise Fernandez on Lanai.
CHAIR COUCH: Good morning, and on the Molokai District Office we have Ella Alcon.
MS. ALCON: Good morning, Chair. This is Ella Alcon on Molokai.
CHAIR COUCH: Great, good morning, ladies, well get back to you in just a little bit. Airight,
on the agenda, Members, we have two items, PC-42, which is Ownership Durational
Requirements for Short-Term Rental Home Permit Applications and PC-26, Proposed
Amendments to the Comprehensive Zoning Ordinance Relating to the Enforcement of
Bed and Breakfast Homes and Short-Term Rental Homes. We’re going to start public
testimony shortly, for our individuals testifying in the Chamber please sign up at the
desk outside the Chamber door. If testifying from a remote testimony site, please sign
up with District Office Staff. Testimony will be limited to the items I just listed on the
agenda today. Pursuant to the Rules of the Council, each testifier will be allowed to
testify for up to three minutes per item. I’m also going to be allowing an additional
minute to conclude testimony. You 91 get a green light for three minutes and then it
will turn to yellow with one minute left and when it turns red that’s the end of your
four minutes, please wrap. Four minutes is a good long time. Alright, when testifying
please state your name and any organization you may be representing. Alright,
Members, ready for public testimony?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No objections.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay thank you. Airight, first to come up, I have only one person signed up
to testify so far, we have David Dantes.

BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMOMY.
MR. DANTES: Good morning, Chair and Members.
CHAIR COUCH: Good morning.
MR. DANTES: Thanks for the opportunity to address you. My name is David Dantes and I’m
testifying in favor of PC-26. Today the Council Chair who I hope will appear shortly
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has offered a resolution for transmission to the Planning Commissions and the Hana
Advisory Committee in order to insert some amendments into the enforcement
provisions of the bed and breakfast and short-term rental home ordinances. Those of
you who were here at the Planning Committee meeting a few months ago witnessed
testimony from a couple in Hana. The gentleman I believe was on the Hana Advisory
Board and he was speaking about his neighborhood which use to be local folks,
long-term rental housing and has been essentially flipped into a vacation rental
community. That’s disrupted their traditional lifestyle and the gentleman if you recall
was so choked up he couldn’t speak and his wife had to take the microphone. He said
that he’d submitted a request for service, nothing happened, he spoke in person to the
Planning Director and nothing happened and the reason why nothing can happen is
that the enforcement provisions in those ordinances say that the Department of
Planning may commence enforcement if there’s a complaint against an illegal rental.
It does not say that it shall commence enforcement. So Council Chair White’s
proposed amendments changed that. They change the word “may” to the word “shall.”
In addition they imposed some timeframe within which the Department would take
action on a request for service. There are safe guards to protect people whose
advertisements for short-term rental or bed and breakfast are not within their control
and I guess that’s the main thing I’d like to say, I think it’s a balanced fare way of kind
of closing a loophole and supporting some accountability for following through when
the community complaint is received. Well thanks for considering that.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Dantes. Members, any questions to the testifier? Seeing
none, thank you. Alright, we have one.. .let’s go to the District Offices, let’s go
backwards, Molokai, backwards on the list, it’s not backwards anywhere else, just it’s
on my list. Molokai District Office, do you have any testifiers?
MS. ALCON: There’s no one here on Molokai waiting to testify.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Lanai District Office, any testifiers?
MS. FERNANDEZ: There is no one waiting to testify on Lanai.
CHAIR COUCH: Hana District Office, anybody there waiting to testify?
MS. LONO: There’s no one waiting to testify in Hana.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you, ladies. There’s one other person that’s coming down to
testify, please sign up in the back, fill out the form.
MR. CROLY: Aloha, Chair, Tom Croly, testifying on behalf of the Maui Vacation Rental
Association. I just wanted to make note that I submitted written testimony for you to
consider and in the big picture of things let’s be very, very clear. Enforcement for
short-term rentals has never been effective. We’ve talked about it for more than 20
years and its, doesn’t solve, we haven’t solved this problem at all at this point. The
approach that is currently being administered isn’t working. We need a different
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approach, okay, we can put in timeframes and say you must do this or something but
the approach is not working. Having said that I want to emphasize the magnitude of
the problem. The magnitude of the problem is not and has never been thousands and
thousands of short-term rentals. It was back in 2005 when a study was done by the
Kauaian Institute, approximately 800 rentals representing approximately 1,100 units,
okay. I don’t think that has changed dramatically, what has changed since then is
we’ve gotten about 300 of those units permitted and I’m pleased to say that that part
of the system has worked well, but we still have some number that we need to address
and we’re not addressing those by saying you can’t get a permit because most of them,
they couldn’t get a permit to begin with. They were, they’re not eligible for a permit.
They are wanting to rent something that’s not legal to be rented. They may not be,
meet the ownership requirements. So the idea that we say we’ve done enforcement by
banning someone from getting a permit or restricting them, that doesn’t address
enforcement in any way shape or form. Enforcement is stopping the use and the use
continues even for folks that have gone through the permitting process and been
denied, those folks are continuing the use. So I’d like to hear discussion from the
Committee today about alternate ways of going about enforcement.
I’m very
disappointed today to not see the presence of the Zoning Administrator who might be
able to give us some insight as to why the current system is not working, but there is
no question about it, the current system’s not working. And on behalf of the MyRA, I
want to make it very clear, we want enforcement. We want unpermitted operators to
stop operating. We want people who want to make this use to get permits. That’s
what we’ve been working towards for our entire existence. So please work towards, try
to figure out a different method of enforcement. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Croly. Members, any questions to the testifier? Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair. And thank you, Mr. Croly, for
being here again. You know, you end your testimony with a challenge of please find
something. We have been looking as you know for a very long time and we can’t seem
to agree on what that, what we need. One last chance, what do you think it is?
MR. CROLY: Well here’s the bottom line, first you have to identify the places, okay, and
that’s not a fixed number. That’s a number that is going to continue to change.
People go into the business, they get out of the business, they buy a property, they sell
a property, they... so the idea that the ones that exist yesterday are the ones that will
exist tomorrow is wrong. So it has to be an ongoing effort, that’s number one, identify
who they are. Then number two is inform them, inform them of the need for a permit,
inform them of what they need to do to shut down. Then if they don’t shut down
that’s really where the enforcement begins, okay. The identification of them is easy,
it’s easy, it doesn’t take much effort to go online and to identify these properties.
Notifying them is easy, that’s a piece of cake, but it hasn’t been done, okay, let’s be
clear it hasn’t been done, but then the hard part is, okay, we’ve notified this person
and they haven’t stopped operating. Well that’s where, you know, we need to make
the effort, we have not made that effort. And I don’t know, Councilmember Balsa what
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the answer is there, whether it’s to hire a third party to do it, but all I can tell you with
absolute certainty is 20 years of the current system has yielded little to no results.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Well, you know, I appreciate your answer and I can’t think about
20 years, but I can definitely talk about 10 because I\re been dealing with this for 10
years and it’s becoming really frustrating, because we make a step forward and then
we take two backwards and we make another step forward and we take another two
backwards. And we sit here endlessly trying to find a solution that’s going to make
everybody happy and I don’t think we’re going to find it. I think that we have to kind
of do something reasonable and just live with it.
MR. CROLY: The step forward that we made was getting 295 people permitted. That’s, that
was a major step. Whether we will ever get more of those permitted depends on
whether the permitting process will let them through. Narrowing the scope of the
permitting process and making fewer and fewer people eligible to get permits I think is
counterproductive, but nevertheless the bottom line is those who haven’t gone through
the process or can’t go through the process we have to figure out a way to address it.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Okay thank you very much.
MR. CROLY: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:
appreciate it.

And again thank you for your support through all of this.

I

MR. CROLY: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any questions?
person that signed up to testify, Catherine Clark.

Seeing none, we have one other

MS. CLARK: Aloha, Councilmembers. My name is Catherine Clark and I am a board
member of the Maui Vacation Rental Association. Over the past several months we’ve
been before you to ask for a fair permit process. Even though this is important it’s
only part of vacation rental equation. The other part is enforcement. I want to dispel
any rumors that MVRA is not behind enforcement efforts.
Our members are
permitted, of course we want enforcement. I really can’t understand why anybody
would think that we don’t. Although we believe in the right to a fair permit process,
we also believe that enforcement must be swift, decisive and effective. It doesn’t have
to be a fair process or enforcement, it’s the two together that will create the legal
industry that we all desire. It’s not effective to give a warning which includes banning
a property but not follow through to be sure that they remain closed, It’s infuriating to
see properties that have five or six RFS still advertising and still operating, and equally
frustrating to see properties that have been advertising for years with no contact from
the County. Sadly we realize that not all prior operators will take advantage of the
generous six-month period to apply or will even qualify under the terms of that period.
That will be their loss. If they are not successful in getting a permit, we fully expect
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the County to enforce against them and we fully support that effort. There are a few
simple things that could be done to assist the enforcement process. For example, a
page on the County website that operators can link to when responding to inquiries.
This page would explain the need for a permit and the basic rules, This could
discourage visitors from booking an unpermitted property. They might realize that it
could be closed at any time. When a permit expires most owners aren’t even aware.
The County should contact them to advise they no longer have a permit and all
advertising must be removed. A list of banned properties. And if we’re really serious
about letting people know about the need for a permit, perhaps it’s time to approach
the real estate industry and ask if they could include a form that would be signed
when a property is sold, could indicate if the property is zoned for vacation rental or if
the use requires a permit, and there will be some such as condos that never have the
option to be short-term rented. But more than any other action this problem will be
solved by consistent diligent efforts in monitoring the advertising. It’s tedious, but
we’re at the point where it’s actually manageable. The County cannot rely on the
public to be the enforcer via the RFS system. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Ms. Clark. Members, any questions to the testifier?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Good morning, Ms. Clark.
MS. CLARK: Hello.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: In relation to you mentioning to deal with the realtors. Are
they not doing that already? Is that what you’re eluding to?
MS. CLARK: I believe the realtors have, across the State of Hawaii, a standard set of
documents that they use when a house is sold. I think Maui County is a little bit
unique, but if there was a form that very clearly said you cannot vacation rent this
property without a permit or you can never vacation rent this property as is the case
in some condos, or this property is legally zoned for vacation rental, one, two or three.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
MS. CLARK: I don’t know, at least nobody could say then that they weren’t told.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any further questions to the testifier? Seeing none,
thank you. And we’ll go back to the District Offices one more time. Hana District
Office?
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MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Lanai District Office?

MS. FERNANDEZ: There are no testifiers on Lanai.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, and Molokai District Office?

MS. ALCON: There’s no one here on Molokai waiting to testify.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, seeing that there’s nobody in the gallery wanting to
come down and nobody at the District Offices, without objection, we’ll close public
testimony.
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay public testimony is closed. Thank you, ladies.
END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY...

PC-42

OWNERSHIP DURATIONAL REQUIREMENTS FOR SHORT-TERM RENTAL
HOME PERMIT APPLICATIONS

CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Airight, Members, we have two agenda items. PC-42, which is
Ownership Durational Requirements for Short-Term Rental Home Permit Applications,
and PC-26, Proposed Amendments to the Comprehensive Zoning Ordinance Relating
to the Enforcement of Bed and Breakfast Homes and Short-Term Rental Homes. We’ll
start with PC-42.
Members, this communication, in this Communication 19
dash... 16-95, was referred by the Council at its meeting of May 20, 2016, and that’s
the, basically the amendment summary form I believe. The communication was a
proposal from Councilmember Robert Carroll to amend the Short-Term Rental Home
Bill to establish ownership durational requirements for five years with certain
exceptions. Instead of approving the proposed amendment to the pending bill, the
Council referred the proposal to this Committee. The Short-Term Rental Home Bill
passed without the amendment and is now Ordinance No. 4315 2016. Staff has
distributed copies of the ordinance this morning for your use, and the reason we have
that is that’s the official language now and both these items today are going to affect
that official language. Okay. Councilmember Carroll’s amendment is set forth in a
new proposed bill that is attached as Exhibit “1” to a resolution referring to the
proposal to the Planning Commissions for their review and comment. At this time I’ll
ask Councilmember Carroll to explain the purpose of the proposed bill and make any
motions that he may have.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR COUCH: We’ll hold off on the motions. Go ahead.

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Chair, my proposed amendment to Section 19.65.030, Maui County
Code, inserts property ownership criteria to the application process. My amendment
will require applicants to own the dwelling unit for at least five years before applying a
short-term rental home permit for that property. Subject to certain exceptions, the
purpose of the amendment is to discourage investors from speculating with long-term
housing properties by purchasing and immediately converting them to short-term
rental homes. The amendment will allow for two exceptions to this requirement, first
it provides for an exception for properties that have had a short-term rental home
permit within three years of the date of purchase. This will take into account
properties that have already been vetted as appropriate for short-term rental home use
by applying for and obtaining a permit. Although permits are not transferable, the
exception set forth in Section 19.65.030.02, will allow new owners to apply for a
permit without waiting five years. The former owner’s permit must have been valid
within the previous three years which coincides with a permitting period specified in
Ordinance 4315. Second, the amendment provides for an exception for dwelling units
that are at least five years old for which an application for a short-term rental home
permit is submitted before the end of this calendar year. Members, I’d like to draw
your attention to the revised proposed resolution transmitted by correspondence dated
May 31, 2016 from the Department of Corporation Counsel approving a resolution as
to form and legality, and I would move to adopt the proposed resolution entitled
Referring to the Lanai, Maui, and Molokai Planning Commissions a Proposed Bill
Amending Section 19.65...
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Carroll, if we can wait

--

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Oh.
CHAIR COUCH: --before we make the motion I’d like to have a discussion, you know, not
limiting it to two people... two comments each, so let’s have a discussion first and then
we can do the motion.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Oh, okay, I was, I thought we’d have the discussion after the motion
but that’s fine.
CHAIR COUCH: We get more time, people get more time to discuss. Technically by our rules
you only get two times if we make the motion. Okay?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Alright, I had some more comments but Ill wait till the Members...
CHAIR COUCH: No go right ahead.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: A lot has been said about our short-term rental and even bed and
breakfast and what has been going on on Maui County. The thing that makes this
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necessary and the reason I brought this up and one thing that people seem to forget is
we have very, very limited land area, it’s extremely limited. We address the new home
building in the original ordinance. We did that already, but because the land is so
hard to get it makes it really difficult. Even before we had short-term rentals there
were always problems, not as severe as now, but we always had problems. It’s not
going to go away, it’s going to get worse. What I have before you today is a policy
decision when it comes right down to it. Are we going to look at our current residents
and take care of them or are we going promote, literally promote people coming inside
and buying homes and turning them into vacation rentals? This is really popular and
it’s going to be more popular especially on the West Coast. Our property taxes without
exemptions included are the lowest just about in the United States. Los Angeles
County, their average rate is 11 percent, other places are even higher. They look at
Hawaii, they come over here, they cannot believe what a good deal it is, and to them
it’s wonderful. They come over here and they buy a home and they turn it into a
vacation rental, they know they can hold it for five years and they can sell it and make
a terrific profit. If they wish to sell it or they can move over here afterwards, whatever.
But the bottom line is it encourages that type of behavior, what we have before us the
existing one, not the amendment I propose or I will propose, and it’s going to get
worse. We need to look at what kind of policy and where we want to direct our efforts.
Are we going to direct our efforts in this way to try to have more housing for our
people? And it will have an effect. I can’t believe anybody will say this won’t have a
positive effect. ‘Cause look where all the vacation rentals are now in other places in
the world where they didn’t watch the store and I did the research on this and Ms.
Balsa has said she knew about 20 years, she knew about 10. I know about 20, I was
on the Planning Commission 1996 and then came on the Council and this problem
has been there, but it’s always been and we talked about just what we have before us
today but no one has taken the action. They always hemmed and hawed and backed
down, there’s was no.., everybody realized the problem but nobody would take action,
and I would hope today that we can realize that is a problem. Also this bill hurts no
one, it hurts no short-term rental people, properties, it does not affect their property
values, it does not hurt them in any way. We need to and we will be addressing illegal
rentals after we finish with this. But it doesn’t hurt anyone. I can see only positive
coming out of this and again it’s a policy thing. Are we going to have a policy to where
we try to keep housing for our people or we’re going to have a policy that would
encourage having more vacation rentals? Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Carroll. Alright, Mr. Carroll’s made a proposal, I’m going to
get comments from the Members, but I first want to hear what the Department of
Planning has to say about this.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair? Wait

--

CHAIR COUCH: Oh, yeah?
COUNCILMEM3ER COCHRAN: --before you move on I don’t believe I have the submittal, I
mean I have what was handed out today.
-
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CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Amendment summary form, but he mentioned May 31st, I
don’t have a May 31st correspondence in my binder. So I’m trying to figure out where
is that and what is that, sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Chair? The May 3 1st is on the bottom. When it was signed off by
Mr. Hopper, that’s where I see May 31st but at the top it says May 27th. There is
confusion, yeah, but see...
MS. MARTINS: This is the request, this is the response.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yeah, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Well I keep looking.., okay, I found it.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I had the wrong section of the page. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: We got it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Department?
MS. McLEAN: Thank you, Chair. When the proposal was offered as an amendment to the
bill that was just recently enacted, we worked with Councilmember Carroll and with
Staff on the language so we have no objections to the amendment. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Airight, let’s start with the Members anybody have any further
comments? Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I have a lot of comments.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Actually, you know, there’s days when I don’t even want to see
this anymore because it’s difficult and I can imagine what it’s like for you as the Chair
trying to get this to a point where we can take some action, and I totally agree with
Mr. Carroll about, you know, the length of time we’ve been kicking this around. But it
is important and so I think we have to do it right otherwise, you know, we’re going to
suffer because the unintended consequences of making these kinds laws are far
reaching. You know, we’re looking at a significant part of our economy and we all
know that, you know, vacation and vacationers are the important part of how we pay
-
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our bills. So I want to be very careful about how we deal with this. To do what we’re
talking about across the board is not going to hurt those people that have a lot of
money and I don’t think it’s going to have any effect on housing because if we’re
talking about these high-end $5 million, $10 million, $15 million homes that I’ve
discovered are, there’s more of them than I thought, you know, I’m beginning to know
more about this kind of building that is here. What we’re trying to protect of course is
affordable housing and we want to make sure that it’s available for our local people
because we’re all trying every way we can to find places for them to rent. So to do this
across the board I’m still having a little bit of angst over. I would be so much happier
if this was targeted to high-end homes. That of course would lead to a whole other
discussion of what is a high-end home, so it’s difficult.
CHAIR COUCH: You mean targeted to affordable homes and leave the high-end homes out.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yeah leave the high-end

--

CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: --people out of it because, you know, it’s not going make any
difference. I can’t afford to rent a home that is very, very expensive and of course I
don’t earn a whole lot of money, I’m a Councilmember, but, you know, even for people
that are looking for homes, the people we are trying to help, the people who work here
at the County, the people that work in stores or wherever they’re working, they cannot
afford these high-end homes. They can afford affordable homes. We want to target a
restriction to protect our affordable housing, that’s clear to me. I have no problem,
but I don’t know that we should do this across board and try to include those homes
because they’re the ones who pay the taxes. Look at who’s paying the high-end taxes,
it’s these people with these properties that cost a lot of money. So that, that’s the kind
of debate that’s going on with me in turn, in myself.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, any other comments?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you and I completely support Department and
Mr. Carroll’s proposal here this morning, and, you know, hearing the opening
comments from Mr. Carroll in regards to that disparity, you know, in I guess our
taxation is really low. And, you know, I heard on NPR the other day in reference to we
have some of the lowest wages but the highest, highest property values, you know,
rental, so there is a huge, I think we have one of the hugest disparity in that alone.
Personally this job, I have, this is the most money I’ve ever made as an income after
working 32 years in the tourism industry. So, you know, I’m grateful for what I make
here today, and my staff, you know, we all know what are most of our staff make here
and they have a tough time, you know, one of ‘em practically rented a U-Haul and
-
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lived in it because she couldn’t find affordable rentals with her husband and daughter.
So there’s some negativity happening in our community and so if this is going to help
assist putting, keeping our local families home and in a house then, you know, I want
to see how this pans out. And this is a referral, correct, Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: To the Planning Commissions

--

CHAIR COUCH: Correct, correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --to be vetted through, to have input from this community,
to have their say and input along the way and then it will come back to us to decide,
you know, what got put in or taken out, whatever and then, you know, we’ll take it
from there. So I am in very much support to see where this goes and it’s left up to this
community to have a say.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And that’s what’s very important to me.
CHAIR COUCH: You bet.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: And, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Not much else to add.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: They’ve said it all and so and I tend to agree that I still
believe the root of the problem isn’t what you’re talking about. The root of the problem
is inventory. We’re not building, we’re not solving. You can talk all you want, you can
gab all you want, the fact is until we build we’ll never solve this problem. We’ll never
solve this problem. Building is the solution to this problem and we have none, and
I’ve gotten the latest facts from the Housing Division, more so that I say that because
now I’ve got the numbers to back it. We’ve done a really bad job in building. Blame
the recession, blame whatever you want to blame, but we have a done a poor job in
building and until we turn that around all of this is just Band-Aids. You’re just
putting a Band-Aid on the problem. That’s not solving the problem. It is putting a
Band-Aid on the problem and it’s going to continue to grow unless we... and high end,
no big deal. They’re not affected in this no matter what we do. But the bottom line is
we need inventory for the people to start living, units for people to live in and that’s the
answer to the whole question. But in the meantime I can support this because it’s a
Band-Aid. It’s a, the 115th band aid we’ve put on in all the years I been here. That’s
-
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all we’ve done, we’ve never solved anything, we just seem to put band aids and then
our Members pontificate all kinds of stuff and we don’t really get to the crux of the
problem. We need inventory. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Planning, I have a couple questions for you. One what is your
experience with some of this type of sales going on where somebody buys a home and
then wants to turn it into a short-term rental immediately?
MS. McLEAN: I think we’ve all heard the stories of someone who gets a notice of warning for
operating and they say, oh, when I bought the home my realtor told me that I could do
vacation rental.
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
MS. McLEAN: I don’t really have anecdotal or research-based evidence of the frequency with
which people by homes for the purpose of doing short-term rental, We hear about it
happening but I can’t say that we have a collective answer to that question of how
frequently it happens or what the impact is on housing most typically used by local
families.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. McLEAN: I really can’t say. I think everyone has an understanding that there is
certainly an impact but I don’t know that we’ve quantified that in any way.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So if we, if this were to pass and go out to Planning Commission, but
before it comes back is there a way you can get that? It should be fairly simple I
would think to look at anybody who’s applied for a permit to see when they bought the
house.
MS. McLEAN: Yeah we could look.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. McLEAN: We could put that together.
CHAIR COUCH: Alright. Thank you. Members? Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair. You know I am aware that this is
going to go to the three Planning Commissions and then it will come back to us for a
final decision but again the closest thing that we send to them with the Council’s
backing or with our history I think is important because they’re going to ask, you
know, what did the Council discuss when we, before we got this. So of course the
cleaner we send it to them, the easier it will be to get this through the system and
hopefully save some time because, you know, these, like I said these things just go on
and on and on. And I can be comfortable with sending it to them because it’s, you
-
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know, we got to send it to them and of we don’t get it out of this Committee.. .it’s been
sitting here how long already?
CHAIR COUCH: What this one?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: Since the 20th of May.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Since the 20th of May, but the whole issue of this vacation rental
thing
--

CHAIR COUCH: Oh well yeah, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: --and, you know, I agree with Councilmember Victorino, that we
do have a underlying problem and I think we all know that. We know that our
question is inventory. So I’m looking at the inventory and of what we have and the
premise that we keep hearing over and over is that the market is impacted because
people have units that they are using for short-term rentals or for vacation rentals or
whatever they’re using them for but they’re not renting them to long-term renters, and
the reason they do it of course is because they can make more money with the short
terms than they can with the long term, which makes perfect sense. If you can get
$1,000 a month and you can get 1,000...200 or $300 a day the math, do the math,
you know, it’s there, it makes sense, but because this would be across the board,
okay, this doesn’t except anybody, my point is if we want, if the goal is to increase the
supply of affordable rentals do we need to apply this to everybody? Even to homes
that we know will probably not be used to help local people or affordable rental?
That’s the question.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEM3ER BAlSA: And if everybody feels that they’re comfortable and want to send
it to the Planning Commission fine, but it will come back to us.
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: And I am not going to change my mind about that.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. I tend to agree that maybe if we put a limit, you know, anything less
than a million dollars this applies to or a 1.5 million. I don’t think a house more than
a 1.5 million is going to be short-term rented.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Affordable rentals.
CHAIR COUCH: Affordable, I mean sorry, yeah, affordable rented. So I’m, I understand the
concept and I’m very happy to see that this is here.
We’ll see what kind of
-
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amendments may come up. Any other further discussion on this?
Counsel, do you have any comments about this one?

Corporation

MR. HOPPER: No, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay thank you. Airight, well

--

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Recommendation?
CHAIR COUCH:
--Chair’s... okay, Chair’s recommendation is to pass this resolution
that’s... and well I’ll be open to a motion to pass this resolution, referring this to the
Lanai, Maui, and Molokai Planning Commissions. Go ahead, Mr. Carroll,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Go ahead and read it out ‘cause I didn’t read it.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Okay. I move to adopt the revised proposed resolution entitled
Referring to the Lanai, Maui, and Molokai Planning Commissions a Proposed Bill
Amending Section 19.65.030, Maui County Code, to Establish Ownership Duration
Requirements for Short-Term Rental Home Permit Applications; incorporating any
nonsubstantial revisions.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH:
Okay it’s been moved by Member Carroll and seconded by Member
Victorino. Any further comments?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: I have an amendment to the motion.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. This morning I distributed to the Members an
amendment summary form that sets forth an amendment Exhibit “1.” I move to
amend Section 19.65.030 03 of Exhibit “1” of the proposed, the revised proposed
resolution by striking a phrase “prior to the December 31, 2016” and inserting in its
place the phrase “within six months after the date of its enactment of the ordinance
establishing this exception to the ownership requirement.”
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH:

Okay it’s been moved by Mr. Carroll and seconded by Mr. Victorino to
-
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amend, taking out the words “prior to December 31, 2016” on page or on 03 and
adding the words “within six months after the date of enactment of the ordinance
establishing this exception to the ownership requirement.” Any comments from the
Planning Department or Corporation Counsel? Crickets? Got crickets over there? Go
ahead, Ms. McLean.
MS. McLEAN: It’s helpful to have a clear date certain and so after this goes to Commissions
and comes back to Council maybe perhaps at that time we can establish...
CHAIR COUCH: Establish the date certain?
MS. McLEAN: So it’s not, you know, April 12th or some, so it can be the first day of the
month or the last day of a month, you know, if we can make it July or December that’s
helpful too. So it’s just a clear cut off so when this comes back and we know a general
timeframe it might...
CHAIR COUCH: So you rather see a date in there then?
MS. McLEAN: I’d rather see a date certain. I think for now leaving it as is proposed to within
six months is good to leave that in. I would suggest that when it comes back and we
have an understanding of what six months will look like, at that time we can pick a
date certain
--

CHAIR COUCH: Gotcha.
MS. McLEAN: --that is roughly six months from then.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. McLEAN: Just so it’s clear and we don’t have, you know, an open ended

--

CHAIR COUCH: Sure.
MS. McLEAN: --timeframe in the bill. But for now I think it’s appropriate to say within six
months.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Any further comments on that? Mr. Carroll?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. And this was touched on, the exception was
intended to provide reasonable time period for owners to submit or complete
applications before the five-year ownership property restriction goes to in effect.
Originally drafted December 31, 2016, was chosen as a cutoff date for the reason it
corresponded to the new grace period established by Ordinance 4315. Because the
proposal now includes a resolution for Planning Commission review the grace period
needs to be extended to the end of the, beyond the end of the year. I didn’t think
about the concern about, you know, having it end at the end of the month or what.
-
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CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Carroll, I know you’re kind of...
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Yeah I was going to say I was just trying to work out the wording to
where we could have it begin but I’d need some time to put that together.
CHAIR COUCH: I think your wording is fine and what will happen is when it comes back
from the Planning Commission we can change it back to a date certain.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
Chair.

Then we can change it back to the other one. Airight, thank you,

CHAIR COUCH: Okay?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Any other comments on this?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR COUCH: Alright, seeing none, all those in favor of the motion, please say “aye”.
COUNCILMEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR

COUCH:
All those opposed?
Let the record show the motion passed,
one.. .two.. .three. .four. five “ayes,” zero “noes,” two excused, Mr. Guzman and Mr.
White.
.

VOTE:

.

.

AYES:

Chair
Couch,
Vice-Chair
Carroll,
Councilmembers Balsa, Cochran, and Victorino.

NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmembers Guzman and White.

AMENDMENT CARRIED.
ACTION:

AMEND TO
PERIOD.

ACCOMMODATE

-
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CHAIR COUCH: Airight, that’s the amendment, we still have the main motion. Any other
amendments? The Chair would be open to a motion to add a value in number one, Is
anybody. ..I know Ms. Baisa you have...
COUNCILMEM3ER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: If you’re going to add a value then I would like to add
1 million to the building valuation.
CHAIR COUCH: That’s fine.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That’s 1 million to the building valuation. I want it very
specific, not to the property but... not to the land because we separate it right now,
right, so my proposal is to add the working 1 million or... 1 million.., exceeding
1 million in building valuation.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
right?

‘Cause that’s how our Code reads right now is building

CHAIR COUCH: Sure, sure, sure. So your, the intent here would be to say this applies to
anything less than a $1 million in the
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: For building.
CHAIR COUCH: --building value.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The building yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: Right, less than...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
property

Because you could have, somebody could have a big, big

--

CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --and worth 1.5 million but have a very small home.
CHAIR COUCH: And right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And with, locals have that, you know, they have
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
-
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --a lot of land but smaller buildings.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And Ms. Balsa is pointing at herself, so yeah I was using
her as an example, I didn’t want to use her name but pointed at herself, yeah, so there
are people like that, you know, that have big, big properties but very little or smaller
buildings, dwellings, if you want to use it, I like to use the word building because that
would.. .unless you want to use dwelling I don’t care which one.
CHAIR COUCH: Dwelling is fine.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Dwelling, building?
CHAIR COUCH: It’s on the tax as a building.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: As a building right?
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah so I ldnd of like to keep that as a tax uniformity.
CHAIR COUCH: Alright, so you’re going to make that a motion?
COUNCILMEM3ER VICTORINO: That’s a motion.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Seconded.
CHAIR COUCH: Alright, Mike Victorino, seconded by Gladys Balsa. Okay, Members, that
would go in 01, said the dwelling unit has been owned by the applicant for at least 5
years prior to the date of the application and has a building value of less than
$1 million.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That’s correct.
CHAIR COUCH: Does that work for the Planning Department?
MS. McLEAN:
we

For the moment I would say yes that works.

We can look into it further as

--

CHAIR COUCH: Right and then if the Planning Commission.. .yeah.

MS. McLEAN: --go to Commission reviewing then to Council, but for the time being I think...
-
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah and the Planning Commission may want to tweak it
too but this way we have, they know our intent first of all the land, secondly the
building because again I only want to use the building, I don’t want to use the total
property value.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
residents would get hurt

Because that would skew it and really some of our local

CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --because of it.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. Okay. Any comments on that? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I am not in favor.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I wish I had my paperwork to prove that even though there’s
high end it still does offset everything else down the line. So, I, there’s Local 5, UNITE
HERE! has a whole report being done, had done and it proves it out. So and I
unfortunately don’t have it with me but I am not in support of that.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And if it goes to Commission we can discuss it on the way the back
too if it passes. Mr. Carroll, you had a comment?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Just that I would accept, I’m not really happy with it but Ill accept,
Ill support the motion to amend.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And again, Mr. Chair, you know, until more facts come
before us and, you know, if there’s
--

CHAIR COUCH: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --a report out there that says that but I would disagree
with that report because if a house is valued a million dollars or more, the building
itself, let me be very honest that is probably never going to be a rental, and I use the
word never going to be a rental and I’ll challenge my colleague any day, anytime, show
that, show me it. Because I have rentals right up here in Wailuku Heights but those
homes are not $1 million the building alone. Okay. Again I’m using the building.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
So I’m being very specific and hopefully the Planning
Commission can do some due diligence in that area, but I think you’ll find if youre
talking the building you’ll find that those were, will probably never be rented out in
that respect. Not in the affordability category. So anyhow, Ill wait to see what the
Commission says, and you know, I got to be honest, by the time the Commissions get
this and get it back to us Iii be gone.
CHAIR COUCH: No, no. I don’t think so.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, no, want to make some bets on that? You know, I
mean, you know, we only got six months, you know, so.
CHAIR COUCH: Could be, could be.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. So anyhow, thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Any other comments? Alright seeing none, and, Planning, did you
have a comment on that?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No they said fine for now.
CHAIR COUCH: You’re fine still?
MS. McLEAN: Fine for now.
CHAIR COUCH: ‘Cause I saw some concerned looks.
MS. McLEAN: No I said for now we’re fine. We might wanna
CHAIR COUCH: Sure.
MS. McLEAN: --look into it more

--

CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. McLEAN: --as we take it through the process.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah and that’s fine.
CHAIR COUCH: Alright. No more...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Mister.. .I’m sorry, Ms. Cochran.

-
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:

Thank you, Ms. Couch. So I just wanted to ask the
Department, does, normally the Planning Commissions take a look at our minutes to
sort of get more of a... ‘cause if you just look at the, this, you know, legislation it
doesn’t really go on to the finer details of what we all
--

CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --you know, spoke about and things of that nature, normally
do they or not necessarily?
MS. McLEAN: Typically no we don’t send them the minutes. We prepare a staff report that
provides what we feel is the appropriate context and then we do a presentation and,
you know, we further discuss the proposal.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Alright. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: So that’s a good question, Ms. Cochran. So in this instance you would, in
your report say there was a discussion about the value of the house and some people
thought that it might be...
MS. McLEAN: Yes.

CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. Okay. Airight. That’s good as long as they’re made aware of this
discussion. I really appreciate that. Any further comments? Seeing none, all those in
favor please say “aye.”
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aye.
CHAIR COUCH: Opposed?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Let the measure.. .let the record show that the measure passes four
“ayes,” one “no,” Ms. Cochran, with two excused.

-
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VOTE:

AYES:

Chair
Couch,
Vice-Chair
Councilmembers Baisa and Victorino.

NOES:

Councilmembers Cochran.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

Carroll,

Councilmembers Guzman and White.

AMENDMENT CARRIED.
ACTION:

AMEND TO ADD A VALUE.

CHAIR COUCH: Airight, Members, that brings us to the main motion. Unless anybody else
has anymore amendments?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Seeing none, and no further discussion all those in favor, please say
aye.
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED AYE.
CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Let the record show the vote is five “ayes,” zero “noes” and two
excused, Members White and Guzman.
VOTE:

AYES:

Couch,
Chair
Vice-Chair
Carroll,
Councilmembers Baisa, Cochran, and Victorino.

NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmembers Guzman and White.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

ADOPT REVISED RESOLUTION.

-
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CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Members. Now I’m going to entertain a motion to file County
Communication 16-95.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Airight, it’s been moved by Mr. Carroll and seconded by Mr. Victorino. Any
further discussion? Mi those in favor, please say “aye”.
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED AYE.
CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Let the measure show that it.. .the record show that it passed five
“ayes,” zero “noes,” and two excused, Mr. Guzman and Mr. White.
VOTE:

AYES:

Chair
Couch,
Vice-Chair
Carroll,
Councilmembers Baisa, Cochran, and Victorino.

NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmembers Guzman and White.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

FILE COMMUNICATION.

CHAIR COUCH: Mright, Members, thank you we got that one down. That was a quick one
for this Committee.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Quick.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay how we doing for break? Do we need to do break?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No. Let’s go.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: You guys got enough people.
CHAIR COUCH: Oh okay. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Keep going.

-
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COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Can we keep going?
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, okay. We going.

PC-26

PROPOSED AMENDMENTS TO THE COMPREHENSIVE ZONING ORDINANCE
RELATING TO ENFORCEMENT OF BED AND BREAKFAST HOMES AND
SHORT-TERM RENTAL HOMES

CHAIR COUCH: Airight, Members, next one we’re going to be on PC-26. I’m hoping
Mr. White will get here. This is his baby. PC-26, is Proposed Amendments to the
Comprehensive Zoning Ordinance Relating to the Enforcement of Bed and Breakfast
Homes and Short-Term Rental Homes, Members, we last considered this item at our
Committee meeting on March 17, 2016. The subject matter of the communication is a
proposal to make revisions to the enforcement provisions of both Chapter 19.64
relating to bed and breakfast homes and Chapter 19.65 relating to short-term rental
homes of the Maui County Code. Council Chair White prepared a resolution to refer a
proposed bill to the Planning Commissions for their review and comment. Please note
that on May 23, 2016, Ordinance No. 4315 became law and amended Chapter 19.65.
Therefore the proposed bill will need to be revised to incorporate the amendments
made to the Code by Ordinance 4315 and we have that there, I wanted to turn this
over to Chair White, don’t know where he is, but let’s talk to the Department about
this first. Department, comments?
MS. McLEAN: Gee thanks. We did go through the proposed bill and have the suggestion
that we.. .so the proposed bill starts with changes to 19.64 which is the B&B ordinance
and then the identical changes proposed for 19.65 which is the STRH ordinance and I
think it might be easier if we jumped ahead to the STRH provisions because that
whole first section really has been handled already. The, not the exact wording but
certainly the gist of this first section has already been enacted.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Well let’s get everybody on the same page.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: Members, youll see dated on the bottom right 3/17/16 a request for legal
services that has been signed off by Mr. Hopper. It should be the last thing prior to
your testimony in the binder. Everybody have that? The front top date is March 10th.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Three fifteen.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: March.
CHAIR COUCH: No there’s 1, 3, 7. ..well yeah, I’m sorry, it’s received at the PC in the lower
right hand corner is 3/17. I know there’s three dates on the thing.

-
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You just confuse us.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay everybody have that? And I’ve just been informed that Chair White
will not be able to be here today. I don’t know why so we’re gonna have to... let’s have
a discussion and then well see what happens.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, one of the more difficult things to do is when
somebody brings back, brings forward proposals and not here, it’s hard for us to talk
okay. You’re trying to and I’m trying to anticipate or guess or read their mind in what
they intended. I can read but I’m.. .what their intent is and I really have a difficult
time proceeding when I don’t have the individual who’s made it. Yesterday I made it a
point during my Committee meeting to wait till these people got back because if I say
this is the way they thought and I’m wrong, oh, then the public is hurt because we’re
passing things out. Now, I mean we can discuss it, the problem is we’re not getting
his intent.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And that’s what this is all about.
this together, he’s done some real thoughtful...

‘Cause I know he’s put

CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But now we want to understand why and the rationale
behind his reasons for bringing this forward.
CHAIR COUCH: Understood.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So

--

CHAIR COUCH: Well.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --and I just don’t want to be anticipating or guessing.
CHAIR COUCH: Understood.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I’d like to hear from the Department.
CHAIR COUCH: We can look at the language, I’d like to hear from the Department. I have a
lot of questions for the Department on enforcement. Mr. Carroll?
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VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Chair, thank you. And we have heard resolutions and amendments
and bills when the person that brought them forward wasn’t there, so that.,,
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That was not my question. That’s not my question.
CHAIR COUCH: Hang on, hang on.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Excuse me.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah he has the floor.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: I’m not answering your question, Mr. Victorino. I read through this
and I cannot find anything that I really dispute inside here. However, it’s before us
and whether what action we take whether it’s passing it out or deferring it, if there are
questions this is the time to go over there
--

CHAIR COUCH: Right.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: --and document those questions.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: But definitely we need to hear it today, and I would hope that the
questions are answerable by either the Department or other personnel that we might
have.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: If not, well obviously we know what will happen.
CHAIR COUCH: We also don’t have John Rapacz whose called in sick today so he’s not in.
So I would like to at least go through, the Department has some comments on this,
see if we can get their input on it and get it on the record and I, like I said I have a few
questions on enforcement in general. Even though Mr. Rapacz isn’t here. Go ahead,
sorry.
MS. McLEAN: Thank you, Chair. I was just saying that if we were to start the discussion by
looking at the STRH language because...
CHAIR COUCH: Which starts on Page 6 yes?
MS. McLEAN: Yes.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
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MS. McLEAN: Because a lot of that language or language comparable to it addressing the
same issues has been enacted already.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. McLEAN:
Then there are a couple of sections as we indicated to you in our
correspondence in the middle of last month, a couple of sections that we’re not happy
with but the action today would, at the most the action today would be to send the bill
to Planning Commission, so we can continue that dialogue. And then there are also
some proposed changes that we think are helpful. And then once we get through that
then it would be easy to say okay make those same changes to the B&B
--

CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
MS. McLEAN: --statute. It’s relatively simple, I mean given all that this Committee has done
on the whole ordinance these components today are relatively simple, and believe me
John would like to be here, he’s not able to be here. He and I talked quite a bit about
enforcement.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. McLEAN: And I believe I am prepared to answer your questions.
eloquently as Mr. Rapacz might, but I will do my best to fill his shoes.
CHAIR COUCH:
Page 6 as
could, I’m
what you
so

Maybe not as

Well let’s move forward on that, at least on the bill, the section starting on
I mentioned we did pass Bill 43, so those would be incorporated in. If you
going, I’m pretty sure I’m going to defer it today. If you could come up with
say has already been incorporated and the things that you don’t like, and

--

MS. McLEAN: Right.
CHAIR COUCH: --not today.
MS. McLEAN: Okay. Oh I can tell you today.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Let’s go with that then.
MS. McLEAN: It really won’t take very long.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. McLEAN: On Page 6 beginning in Section 3 of the bill which is Section 19.65.080 of the
Code.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
-
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MS. McLEAN: All of Section A has been enacted, maybe not the exact words but absolutely
the intent of the entirety of Section A. A.l, (a), (b), (c), (d), (e), and A.2 has been
enacted.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Members, just for that, that is on page, starts on Page 21 of the
actual bill, you know, that we passed out. Right here the bill that we passed and is
now law. So that starts on Page 21 if you want to take a look to compare and it sure
looks very similar. Okay? Airight, Department, continue. Actually the stuff we put in
looks a little bit more stringent.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That’s what I was going to ask, Mr. Chair, you know,
because I’m comparing and it seems Mike, the one Mr. White’s providing or the one,
that new resolution seems to be much more stricter or at least the way I read it but
maybe I’m wrong.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Department?
MS. McLEAN: I’m sorry, can you repeat that? Gina and I were...
CHAIR COUCH: Section A, looking at, we’re looking at on Page 2 1-22

--

MS. McLEAN: Right.
CHAIR COUCH: --of the bill and comparing it to this and its fairly similar.
MS. McLEAN: Yes.
CHAIR COUCH: Like you said.
MS. McLEAN: Yes.
CHAIR COUCH: It looks like ours, I mean the one that we passed out already is a little bit
more strict.
MS. McLEAN: I don’t see that it’s any more strict.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. McLEAN: It’s, you know, for example, what got enacted says evidence of nonresponsive
management.
What’s before the Committee today says the permit holder’s
management has been nonresponsive. Those are the same concepts to me.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Airight so you say A is fine, B, what about B?
MS. McLEAN: B is more of a clarification. I don’t think
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CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. McLEAN: --it’s particularly substantive but it’s a helpful clarification.
CHAIR COUCH: C is fine?
MS. McLEAN: And same with C.
CHAIR COUCH: D is where you probably have some concerns.
MS. McLEAN: D is where we do want to have some discussion.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. McLEAN: Essentially we don’t think the “failure of enforcement” is because the law says
“may” instead of “shall.”
CHAIR COUCH: Okay this is a good time to branch into that.
think the failure of enforcement is.

Let’s talk about what you

MS. McLEAN: first I want to make clear that the Department’s objective in enforcement is to
achieve compliance. Stopping operation is certainly one way to achieve compliance
but the goal of enforcement of STRHs, of a legal STRHs isn’t necessarily stopping them
from operating, it is trying to achieve compliance, and if there is a way for an operation
to get permitted that’s what our ultimate goal of enforcement is. The challenges to
enforcement, there are two main challenges to enforcement. One is that it is virtually
impossible to gather evidence as proof of operation without advertising. It’s very. and
the law currently says that advertising is evidence of operation and so as soon as we
see advertising we can issue a notice of warning. Typically and we’ve talked about this
at length they will remove their advertising or they will adjust their advertising in a
way that it’s very hard for us to find it, and once that has been done if we can’t find
advertising it is virtually impossible to prove operation to the extent that we can
enforce against it and issue a notice of violation or even take the next step. That is the
biggest challenge is proving operation. We don’t stake out properties, we don’t pounce
on people showing up in rental cars with suit cases and asking who are you, where are
you from, are you paying to stay here, and we don’t want to do that, I’m not suggesting
that we do that. So that’s the biggest challenge and certainly, you know, neighbors
see that, they see different cars coming and going and we understand that but for us
to prove operation is very, very difficult. It’s easy for people to operate illegally.
.

.

CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Let me stop you there. I remember when Mr. Shinmoto was in the
Department you guys actually had a credit card
--

MS. McLEAN: Yeah.
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CHAIR COUCH: --and a non-80$ telephone number and were actually trying to make
reservations. You still trying to do that?
MS. McLEAN: We are able to.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I don’t think.. .never mind.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: They shouldn’t answer that.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Why should they reveal it?
MS. McLEAN: We haven’t needed to do that with, because back then that was before the
Airbnb’s and the VRBO’s and before the, you know, the level of online advertising
opportunities that exist today.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
MS. McLEAN: So we are having those options, you know, if we were to utilize those options
we would have evidence of operation already. It’s finding that evidence of operation
that’s the challenge. There is, also enforcement is still complaint based and, you
know, for all of our enforcement there was a time that we did proactive enforcement
with short-term rentals. We’re backing off of that because of the upcoming grace
period we don’t see the point in issuing NOVs and pursuing enforcement if we’re going
to have this grace period. So enforcement is complaint based and people may know of
all sorts of illegal operations, if we don’t get a complaint about it we’re not going to be
enforcing it. We have just recently started pursuing court action against operators
who have received notices of violation and still have not stopped. Corp. Counsel can
provide the steps of what that requires. That is somewhat labor intensive on the
Department’s part and also on Corp. Counsel’s part but we think that once word gets
out that we are taking this to the next step and actually trying to get a court judgment
against illegal operators that that might assist quite a bit. Manpower is somewhat of
an issue but even if we had a dozen more zoning inspectors there’s still going to be
illegal operators that we’re not going to be able to gather evidence against.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Yeah I know I submitted some RFS’ and I know one who which is
right next door to a, an existing permitted B&B and they keep talking to each other
and the unpermitted one says the County’s not going to go after me so I’m not going to
get permitted and it’s frustrating the heck out of the permitted ones right next door
and they’ve gotten a couple notices of warning apparently and still operating. So those
are some of the frustrations we have, and I believe in the Code we’re.. .we call for
proactive enforcement in the STRH Code at least. So and I know we gave you two
positions that were for short-term rental and I know you had a hard time filling those,
short-term rental enforcement or vacation rental.
MS. McLEAN: Right we will, the two new positions will take effect July 1st.
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CHAIR COUCH: But this was when we first got the bill we passed two positions.
MS. McLEAN: We reallocated yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: Oh okay.
MS. McLEAN: Yeah. Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: Airight so it...
MS. McLEAN: But to your point though we will be getting two new staff people in ZAED who
will be able to assist with the overall workload of that Division that’s freeing up the
zoning inspectors to just do enforcement rather than a lot of the clerical and
permitting work that they’re having to do now because of staff shortages.

CHAIR COUCH: Okay. That helps and plus we have the grace period at this point that
you’re right. However, I think giving people notices of violation will get them more
motivated to take advantage of the grace period.
MS. McLEAN: Right.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Do you have any statistics that you might be able to give us as far as
how many B&3s and STRHs have you issued noticed of violation to?
MS. McLEAN: We did put together a quick snapshot for a 13-month period from May 1st of
last year through May 31st of this year. Notices of warning, we issued a total of 329,
13 of those were for B&Bs, 299 of those were for short-term rentals, and 17 for other
types of transient vacation rentals. Then following up on those we issued 88 notices of
violation, 83 of those being for short-term rental homes or transient vacation rentals
and 5 being for B&Bs and the vast, vast majority of those were for operating without a
permit. A couple of those were for permit violations. But virtually all of them were for
operating without a permit.
CHAIR COUCH: So with those notices of violation did they either cease operations or are
they paying fines or how’s that working out?
MS. McLEAN: I don’t know, I can’t answer that right now.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, any questions to the Department about their enforcement
activities or their concerns on the short-term rental portion of this bill? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, first, Chair, in reference to your last question are you
going to put that in writing so then they can a do a response when they do have the
opportunity to get the figures for your last question?
CHAIR COUCH: Do I need to put it in writing or are you okay with...
-
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Or however.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
MS. McLEAN: You don’t need to put it writing, we can do a follow-up.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Okay, great.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. I mean we just, through even budget that’s how we... I
guess we’re not in budget.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: My question if, well Ms. McLean mentioned something about
court actions steps being taken so if I can have I don’t know, Mr. Hopper, yourself
elaborate on that?
MR. HOPPER: Well, yes, and that’s been something that’s not been recent and maybe more
recent with vacation rentals because there’s more of those being issued but that’s
generally how compliance works in 19.530.030 if you read that section for civil
enforcement, and that section not only deals with zoning violations, it deals with
violations of a lot of other sections of the Code; Building Code violations, subdivision
violations. If someone’s issued a notice of violation and they just don’t come into
compliance the option is for the Department through the Department of Corporation
Counsel to file a complaint in court and ask the court to do several things. One of
them would be to basically force compliance. The court could order that you either fix
your building, cease operating, et cetera, and then at that point if it’s a court-ordered
compliance, if the, if there’s a violation that continues there can be a contempt of
court or issued by the court. The court could also issue if there’s a, require if, you
know, something being torn down if it’s an illegal structure or something like. In
addition, the court could order that fines be paid. Collecting those fines may be a
different issue, but if that does happen then the County can attach a lien to the
property and basically.. .1 think if it gets to that point in a lot of cases the person’s
going to come into compliance obviously if it’s a use issue or if it’s a simple issue of
fixing your building. I think that definitely will get people’s attention, but in those
cases where the person just does not come into compliance that can be the next step
and there’s several cases where that’s been the case. I think the hope is that the
person will come into compliance earlier but that doesn’t always happen. It does
happen though that sometimes if they get a letter from our office or from the
Department they recognize the amount of fmes, they come into compliance and then
they can settle the fines out at less than the full fine rate depending on what the
Department would approve, and that’s all provided in the Department’s administrative
rules. But 19.530 of the Code does provide for court enforcement after and these are
in cases where there’s a violation that’s been issued on the person and they haven’t
contested it, that does happen in cases. If they contest it, it’s a completely different
-
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process, they can go to the Board of Variances and Appeals which is a nine-member
board that you’re probably all familiar with. They can decide basically if the violation
was correctly issued or if there was an error and that decision can be appealed to the
Circuit Court and then potentially all the way up to the Hawaii Supreme Court and
then after that the Department can get into the issue of enforcing the order or
collecting if it’s victorious at those levels. So I think what the Deputy Director’s
discussing are several cases where violations have been issued and there’s been no
response from the people or they’ve just refused to come into compliance or in some
cases they’ve come into compliance and then gone back into noncompliance after
coming into compliance. So I think that’s some of what’s going on and enforcement
does involve actually going to court and filing a complaint. Like I said it’s been done in
other cases, it’s been done in vacation rental cases before in a couple of situations but
that’s an ongoing process in, is a option available in the current Code for both the
Department and our office.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay thank you. And so but there is a limit on what can be
fined, how much, the limit on the fines and is there ever jail imposed by the courts?
MR. HOPPER: Well there is potential criminal enforcement, To my understanding I don’t
know if there’s ever been criminal enforcement action taken over zoning or building
violations in at least the last 10 years that I know of, but there is a provision in the
Code. I think it’s 19.53.0 10 or 020 deal with criminal enforcement, Section 030 deals
with civil enforcement and that’s the only section that I’m familiar with that’s been
undertaken by the Department. I think the Police Department would really need to be
involved if there’s criminal enforcement and the Prosecuting Attorney’s Office that’s
outside of generally my purview.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Okay thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Ms. Cochran. Thank you, Mr. Hopper. Members, any
other questions? Okay in D, Ms. McLean, your first concern is the “may” turning to
“shall,” is that correct?
MS. McLEAN: That’s correct.
CHAIR COUCH: And, Members, just before that, and this is on Page 7 of the proposed
amendments, that removal of the word “and” I believe needs to stay in right?
Advertising of a short-term rental home without a valid permit is prohibited and
constitutes a violation of this title and shall result in an enforcement action. I guess,
that’s a grammatical thing I guess so we don’t have to worry about that, that’s minor.
So D. 1, any concerns with that one?
MS. McLEAN: I believe we commented.. .oh, I’m sorry are you asking me or Members?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry. No I’m just... so are we making amendments to Mr.
White’s stuff with him not being here?
-
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CHAIR COUCH: We’re taking a look right now at what they don’t like about it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
CHAIR COUCH: I’m not sure that we’re going to do any amendments at this point.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
issues, Members?

Okay I was just.. .it sounded like you were, is there any

CHAIR COUCH: Well this is, I’m going to ask what their concerns are and then we can
discuss if they, if it’s different from what has been proposed. The “may” versus “shall”
is one that is an obvious one, that will be a big discussion when we have Mr. White
here. Okay next.
MS. McLEAN: Thank you, Chair. On D. 11 believe during Committee discussion we had
actually asked for 7 days to be increased to ten. Seven is, was in the ordinance before
the recent amendments. It remained at 7 days with the recent amendments. Well
put it out there again that we’d want that increase to 10, but if it remains 7 we can
live with it and the rest of No. 1 we’re okay with.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay No. 2?
MS. McLEAN: No. 2 and No. 3 we would rather see deleted. It again establishes a mandatory
enforcement process that could be problematic because if in one case, if for some
reason there’s a situation that we did not meet those very precise deadlines then we
could be accused of selective or inconsistent enforcement. I don’t know what the
repercussions would be if we were to fail to abide by those strict timelines. It just, it
seems problematic to me to have those definitive timelines and an enforcement action.
No. 1 it leaves, I don’t know what the repercussions would be if fail to meet it and also
it doesn’t give any flexibility when there may be circumstances where we want to allow
more time for an applicant to, or an alleged violator to take some sort of responsive
action.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And, Members, we’re getting this down so that when we have the full
discussion you guys can come up with your arguments and whatnot and we can
discuss it as, I mean we can amend as necessary. Since Mr. White isn’t here I’d still
like to go through this and get the concerns and then let you guys take a look at it and
well bring this back when Mr. White is here and that way you 11 have a chance to get
your ducks in a row and we can get through this. Mr. Hopper?
MR. HOPPER: Just to make a very broad comment, I don’t want to get into the specifics of
this but Section D there on Page 7, that’s kind of, after that with the 1, 2, 3 and 4, 2, 3
and 4 are mostly new sections, I just wanted to comment that, you know, when
Section D came in that was originally done I think with myself and the Planning
Department at the time to deal with the advertising issue, making advertising itself
-
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without a permit a violation. All the rest of that though after the “provided that” I
think was added by the vacation rental lobby who had, were looking at putting in
special requirements prior to issuing a notice of violation under 19.530 with respect to
this violation. And at the time I had raised concerns and still have concerns with
really anything after D that differs from the general enforcement process under 19.530
because its frankly inconsistent with that and so when I saw this section even in the
current Code we had recommended deleting everything after this title below it because
it’s in conflict and inconsistent with 19.530.030 which is the enforcement process for
several sections of the Code creating that conflict. I mean perhaps there’s an issue
with that section and should be revised for all other violations but that was a concern
we had raised back then when this ordinance had come in and I think would continue
to have to have now. So I think that’s something to take under consideration whether
you’re creating an inconsistency with the process of issuing violations in this section
versus what’s universal throughout the rest of the Code.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay I’ve noted that and when we get to that again with Mr. White here we
can discuss that. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:
Chair, earlier when we worked on the previous matter
Planning
Mr. Carroll and
said we got together and we worked on this and so we were
familiar with it, we’re okay. Is the same thing happening with Member White, with
Chair White’s proposal? Because I’m hearing you say.. .we have one thing in front of
us and I’m hearing them say another.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Be nice if they had worked this out before they gave it to us.
MS. McLEAN: We had seen this proposal before and made the same comments at that time.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: So you had already seen it and he put them in anyway, the way
he, the way they’re being recommended?
MS. McLEAN: I believe the origins of this language came from a member of the public and at
the time we commented on that and then when it was put into this format we
commented again and commented to the Committee in the middle of last month
saying the same thing that we didn’t want those two sections included.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Okay that clears it up for me.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Yes?
MR. HOPPER: I just wanted to answer a question that I just remember Member Cochran had
asked about fines, about the maximum fine amounts and I think it would be
important to note for the record that by Charter the maximum amount someone can
be fined for a violation is $1,000. So
--
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
MR. HOPPER: --that can go per day but that’s consistent. With that it’s going to that’s going
to apply to vacation rental use as well so we’d have that same limitation.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay and I guess I was referencing if it’s a court, you know,
can have the court and then they issue a fine then the court system has a whole
different set of numbers versus.. .1 know we have that limit so it was more along the
lines if the court can impose higher than we can I guess.
MR. HOPPER: Oh that’s a good point, if the court issues an order

--

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
MR. HOPPER: --I think it can find someone in contempt and would have a different potential
fine scale. Now a lot of times when the fine gets up there, if they’ve been operating for
a year or so it could be $365,000. So the fines can be, you know, pretty high at that
point, but you do make a good point that the court can independently, if there’s a
court order that’s being violated look at fines as well.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay that was the distinguishing thing, amounts

--

CHAIR COUCH: Gotcha.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --I was looking for. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEM3ER COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Hopper.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. So you mentioned 2 and 3 you don’t like what about 4, D.4?
MS. McLEAN: D.4 essentially says that if someone gets a, that if someone receives a notice of
violation and then let’s say they cure the violation in some way and then they get
another, we find that they’re violating again, we can go straight to violation a second
time, we don’t have to issue a notice of warning. And that’s, from the enforcement
side that’s fine with us, I don’t know if it would, if that plays into Corp. Counsel’s
concern that it’s creating a different process for this type of violation versus all other
violations. You know, looking at it from that perspective it would be easier for all of
our violation processes to be consistent but on this particular one it’s pretty stringent
and we’re okay with that.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. Hopper?
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MR. HOPPER: Oh well again just to note this is the first time I think the Code has ever
recognized a notice of warning, period. I don’t, that’s not a requirement in this Code.
I think it’s something the Department and our office has read as a State law
requirement and good practice, but the, this section here I think that’s going to be true
of any violation. If the person gets a notice of warning and then they get a notice of
violation and then they cease for a while and then go back to the same violation and I
think the intent here is repeat violation then they don’t have to be given another notice
of warning for the same activity ‘cause they’ve already been given a notice of warning
for that same activity. So I don’t think this would alter that in its.. .1 think that
section’s a bit unnecessary like the rest of this section but it’s something that if it’s
basically saying you don’t have to give another notice of warning then that’s, that is
what the law is right now. If the person’s already been warned for the same activity
and then given a notice of violation you don’t have to ad nau seam warn them and then
let them come into compliance and then warn them again. That’s not a requirement if
they been warned again of the same violation.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So you’re saying it’s basically redundant to 19,530.030?
MR. HOPPER: Well to open up another can of worms 19.530.030 does not get into notices of
warning in those requirements. These are entirely new in the Code here and if we’re
going to deal with those issues those should be dealt with in the 19.530. Where those
requirements come in are the Department’s administrative rules which it has adopted
under that section and I think are most likely required by State law, but again that’s
something the Department’s administrative rules and dealing with them here in a
Code section for one specific violation where you’ve got 19.530 dealing with all
violations and rules dealing with the specific types of violations can end up
potentially.. .1 can understand the intent but can ‘cause problems if that’s not looked
at very carefully.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Okay and No. 5, any concerns with that?
MS. McLEAN: We’re okay with No. 5. No. 5 would certainly be warranted if 2, 3, and 4 are
kept. If 2, 3, and 4 are deleted then No. 5 wouldn’t be needed.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And that’s the Department. Airight, it’s Section E.
MS. McLEAN: Section E is the ban language. Keep in mind that in the recently enacted
ordinance Section E has the long grace period section after it
--

CHAIR COUCH: Right.
MS. McLEAN: --that isn’t, that you don’t see here, but the grace period is still in place. The
current changes for the ban say that the, operating without a permit shall result in the
property owner being ineligible to apply for a permit for five years. What’s proposed
here in E expands that to include the violator, so for example if the operator is a
long-term tenant of the property it would be the violator in addition to the owner of the
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property would be ineligible to apply not just for a short-term rental home permit but
also a bed and breakfast home permit. And also the property itself would be ineligible
to be used for short-term rental or bed and breakfast home purposes for five years. So
it’s not just banning the person it’s banning the property. We do like the idea of
including the violator and the property in the ban. I’m not so sure about extending it
to 3&3 purposes ‘cause sometimes a good solution for an STRH operation is to move
to B&3. That is one way that some operators have been able to cure their violation
‘cause they’re banned from STRH but then they can still do B&B. They have to meet
those requirements, there needs to be the person on site who runs the operation and
typically the Planning Commission for example is more favorable of 3&3s because you
do have
--

CHAIR COUCH: Somebody on site.
MS. McLEAN: --a long-term resident on the property. So not so sure about extending it to
be, to extending the ban to B&B permits and B&B operation as well. Well need to
have some discussion in the Department and well see what the commissions think,
but extending it to the property and the violator as well we would support.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Questions for the Department on this one? Mr. Victorino and then
Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well Iii let Ms. Cochran go first ‘cause this is just, you
know, I’m listening to all of this and I tend to appreciate the Department’s take on it
and I understand what they’re trying to tell us is that maybe some of this items don’t
conquer in what they want to do.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That’s why having Mr. White here may, would have made it
a lot more productive in that respect, but we’ve gone through it
--

CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. Now we know what...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --at least now we understand now we know our concerns,
yeah. Okay so Ill let Ms. Cochran go ahead.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. I think maybe for Mr. Hopper point of view
maybe, it just in reference to considering any of this as a taking on behalf of a
homeowner of sorts. Is that come in to play at all or no?
MR. HOPPER: Well I mean it, the owner as with the five-year ban in general I mean we’re
looking at issuing a violation and, or giving them notice and if they file an appeal that
would have to adjudicated. I think if they actually violated the, if they actually
-
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violated the law and it says you can’t have a permit as a consequence of that, I don’t
think that’s a taking of their property. They did not have that right to operate a
vacation rental to begin with. So they, if they did in fact violate the law, specifying this
is a penalty is something that I, that it’s in the Code, it’s been in the Code for a while
and I believe would withstand scrutiny. It’s different than saying, you know, you... and
also a taking is generally a loss of all economically viable use of the property. There
can be regulatory takings as well but if you’re talking about it in that sense then I
mean someone losing the right to rent their property short-term, doesn’t mean they’ve
lost all economically viable use of their property they can still rent it short-term. They
can obviously live there. They’re not being deprived of the whole right. Whether it’s a
due process issue, that’s going to have to be determined by///that’s something that is
going to be the reason why the person has to be notified of the violation and have an
opportunity to contest the violation as well. So but yeah, inherently I don’t think it’s a
taking issue.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. HOPPER: As with the other five, you know, the other ban that you have currently.
Whether it’s good policy it’s up to the Council though, so.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh okay, no, Just crossed my mind, Chair, to ask.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Ms. Mclean?
MS. McLEAN: We think that F and G are really clarifications.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. McLEAN: H adds the Council as one of the ones to be notified of unpermitted operations
so that’s up to you folks whether you want to be notified.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. McLEAN: So we don’t have any issues.
CHAIR COUCH: So the list of notices of warning and notice of violation and appeals and
outcome of such appeals?
MS. McLEAN: Well that’s the next thing at the bottom of Page 8
CHAIR COUCH: Oh okay.
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MS. McLEAN: --you have Nos. 1 and 2 that are bracketed out. So the current requirement is
a list of unpermitted operations with internet advertisements and unpermitted STRHs
that we identified in an RFS. So it’s proposed to delete those and then instead at the
top of Page 9 provide the notices of warning, notices of violation, appeals and the
outcomes of such appeals and we’re okay with that. I would, we would ask that
instead of saying notices of warning issued to unpermitted STRH operations that it
would be notices of warning of notices for short-term rental operations ‘cause as I
discussed before we don’t make a distinction in our database if we issue a notice of
warning for an STRH. We don’t distinguish the nature of the violation, whether it’s for
not having a permit or whether it’s for violating permit conditions. So if... and again,
the overwhelming majority is for unpermitted operations
--

CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. McLEAN: --but if we can just make that clarification that

--

CHAIR COUCH: The word for instead of to.
MS. McLEAN: --it’s NOWs for, instead of to unpermitted, yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. McLEAN: And that’s it.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, you’ve heard the concerns from the Department. It’s the
Chair’s intent to defer this item and bring it back when Mr. White can be here and we
can discuss the differences. There seems to be a lot of concurrence to some of these
changes, so.
MS. McLEAN: Yeah and, Chair, if may, the first half of the bill would take those same
concepts and add them to the bed and breakfast ordinance.
CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
MS. McLEAN: So there really isn’t a whole lot to be achieved by looking at both.
CHAIR COUCH: Nope, I agree.
MS. McLEAN: It’s what you chose to do for one you would do the

--

CHAIR COUCH: Would do the rest.
MS. McLEAN: --exact language for the other. Just for your information, we don’t necessarily
have an objection with going ahead and taking this to Planning Commissions. We
could go ahead and write up the concerns we shared with you today in our report to
them, but I certainly understand, you know, what the Committee has said about
--
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CHAIR COUCH: Here’s my concern.
MS. McLEAN: --wanting the feedback from the proposer.
CHAIR COUCH: Right, would like the feedback from him but also my concern is we\ie sent
stuff down to you, to Planning Commission without making our changes and got
criticized by the Planning Commission for not doing that, so I’m going to make sure it’s
exactly what we’re looking for going down before you guys get it down there. So then
in this case Mr. Victorino may be right that he won’t see the end result of this. Okay
and, Members, any questions or comments before we go?
COUNCILMEMBER COCRRAN: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes so that was my, was going to be my question but
Ms. McLean touched on it because this heading is B&3 and STRs so we were cross
referencing what’s in the STR and this is the B&B and I guess it will just concurrently
I guess change if, whatever changes happen here obviously is going to coincide
--

CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --with the other Bill 43. Is that...
CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And then but I want to kind of get reiteration from
Mr. Hopper in his first comment.
CHAIR COUCH: Certainly.
COUNCILMEM3ER COCHRAN: I believe it was after, Mr. Hopper, you mentioned after E on
down was that, that you said is not in, it’s inconsistent with 19.530? Did you mention
that?
MR. HOPPER: D.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: D?
MR. HOPPER: D, below D, sorry if I was unclear on that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No I’m just trying to remember, so D and below?
MR. HOPPER: Yes it provides things like you’ve got to issue a violation within 30 days of a
notice of warning. You have to issue a notice warning within a certain period of time
-
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of a complaint from the public. Things like that are not in 19.530. As I said
when.. .you can see some of the language after D is already in the Code, it’s language
that requires before someone gets a notice of violation for advertising the Department
has to wait 7 days for them to take it down. That was put in and is more restrictive
than 19.530 or the Code is.
There’s no requirement to wait 7 days after an
advertisement is located, and at the time that was added I, that was, I, myself and I
think our office didn’t... it’s legal to say at least that in that case but it’s, it creates
problems when you have inconsistencies there and didn’t see the point of being more
restrictive than what 19.530 would allow.
And so at that time I think I had
recommended deleting everything after that and would continue to say that after that
19.530 should govern itself as far as the, you know, enforcement tool available and if
there’s issues with violations not being issued, you know, that can be investigated and
discussed. I don’t, I’m not sure if it’s because it says “may” instead of “shall” and
departments are just saying I’m not going to do it. I think there’s other issues but,
you know, that was our position in, back when that had changed. So I think it
continues to be our position. Again from D all below that, but, you know, E, the new
E coming back, that’s a separate section of the Code. I’m just talking about the things
after the advertising that deal with the violation process that looks like it is
inconsistent with 19.530, including what’s in the existing Code which we think is a
not a great idea to say you have to wait an additional 7 days before issuing the notice
of warning.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay thank you.
taken to make it consistent then?
CHAIR COUCH: Well that’s

So, Chair, is there going to.. .efforts be

--

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That’s what Mr. Hopper...
CHAIR COUCH: --going to be our discussion.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh.
CHAIR COUCH: And I think we need Mr. White ‘cause he’s the one making the decision.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, okay.
MR. HOPPER: And again...
CHAIR COUCH: And what I want to do and I’ll try to commit to do this before bringing it
back is sit down with Mr. White, Mr. Hopper, and miss... and the Department and see
what they can agree on and then the stuff that they don’t agree on is where we all
have to decide. Mr. Hopper?
MR. HOPPER:

To be clear our recommendation at this time is to delete everything

after.,. from one on.
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CHAIR COUCH: I understand that’s your recommendation.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Easy.
MR. HOPPER: Or amend 19.530 that deals with all of the Code.
CHAIR COUCH: That is a valid...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That’s what I was wondering.
CHAIR COUCH: That’s one of the things that I would sit down with the Depart
ment to say
okay how could we do that and then work with that. So that’s what we’re going to try
and do to make it so that when we come back we’re on agreement with most and then
where we don’t agree we’ll, that’s up to us to decide. So any further comme
nts,
Members?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Nope.
CHAIR COUCH: Seeing none, without any objections, I’d like to defer this item?
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
ACTION:

DEFER.

CHAIR COUCH: Airight, this item is deferred. Thank you, Members. This is a rather
short
Planning Committee meeting. Thank you. Thank you for a healthy discussion. This
meeting is adjourned.
(gavel).
.
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